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Minutes of the June 19, 2006
special Meeting of the Board of Directors
1.
Call to Order
The Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority met in regular session Thursday, June 19, 2006 at 8:30 a.m. at the Devlin Road Transfer Station Administrative Office Conference Room.  Chair Davis called the meeting to order at 8:27 a.m.
2.
Roll Call
The following members were present:  Gerald Davis, Leon Garcia, Mark Luce, and Jill Techel.
3.
Public Comment
Barry Christian, a resident of American Canyon, said that the City’s Open Space Advisory Committee (OSAC) made a recommendation at their last meeting to ask the City Council to study the issue of public access to the Napa River through the landfill.  The OSAC was hoping to do so at the July 6th meeting, but has been delayed because City staff has to prepare a report showing how much staff time will be spent studying the issue.  And, regarding Authority staff’s comments from the last meeting regarding addressing the State Lands Commission directly, the route for public access is very well defined in the boundary line settlement agreement in 1982, but there is also language that says it can be altered with mutual agreement.  Authority staff had suggested using part of the State’s levee, rather than going exclusively along the landfill.  The OSAC does not know which is the best route to recommend, so they are asking for the best possible that they could hope for, and Mr. Christian suspects that their staff will be contacting the NVWMA staff.  He would still like to keep State Lands involved, because he would like them to take some responsibility for the levee, and for helping to stabilize it and repair some of the contamination.

No action taken.
4.
PRESENTATIONS AND COMMENDATIONS

None.

5.
Consent Calendar

A.
Approval of Minutes
Staff requested approval of the May 4, 2006 regular meeting minutes.
B.
Annual Groundwater Monitoring Agreement

Staff requested approval and authorization for the Chair to sign Authority Agreement #06-02 with Shaw Environmental to provide groundwater monitoring services at the American Canyon Sanitary Landfill for the upcoming fiscal year.

Approved Consent Calendar Items A and B.   JT-LG-GD-ML


AB

C.
Budget Transfer

Approved and authorized the Chair to sign a budget transfer in the amount of $71,666.64 to increase the appropriations in the Debt Service Budget to pay the bond principle (Account No. 2080-8400-53465000) and with an increase revenue of $71,666.64 from the Revenue Trust Account (Account No. 2080-8400-460913000).  JT-LG-ML-JT
6.
Administrative Items

A.
Ad Hoc Committee Recommendation

The Authority had formed an ad hoc advisory committee to assist Brown, Vence and Associates (BVA) and Authority staff with negotiations between the Authority and Allied Waste on a new contract for disposal services and operation of the Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS).  At this time, negotiations are ongoing.  A new offer came in last week from Allied, and BVA is reviewing it.  But time is running short, and staff recommends that the Authority move forward with an request for proposals (RFP) on the DRTS operations agreement, because if negotiations with Allied do not conclude in a contract, and the Authority waits to do the RFP until that time, it may not be possible to execute the RFP process and sign a new contract before the existing contract lapses.  The recommendation, therefore, is to continue negotiations with Allied, and on a parallel track, begin work on the RFP for DRTS operations.  
The DRTS agreement currently being negotiated does not include a disposal provision.  One reason is that the preparation of a disposal RFP would take a lot less time than the DRTS operations RFP, so staff felt it was important to begin work on the operations piece.

Board member Leon Garcia asked whether it is to the Authority’s advantage to continue to negotiate an agreement with Allied Waste in addition to releasing an RFP.  Authority Manager Trent Cave answered it is in the Authority’s best interests to pursue both options, especially since the RFP process can always be stopped.
Chair Davis, one of the members of the ad hoc advisory committee, is going on vacation and will not be available to meet until after July 6th.

No action taken.

B.
Extend Ad Hoc Committee and Revise Scope

The purpose of this item is to add some scope to the ad hoc committee, because staff feels it is important to have Board member input into the RFP process.  So staff is requesting approval to expand the scope and extend the committee in providing input on the RFP process and selection.

Authorized the continuation of the ad hoc advisory committee to assist the Manager with issues pertaining to future potential transfer station operations and disposal sites including the evaluation of proposals.  LG-ML-GD-JT

C.
First Amendment to Brown, Vence and Associates, Inc. Agreement #05-16

As with the ad hoc agenda item, staff requested the authority to expand BVA’s scope in preparing the RFP.  This amendment would increase the contract amount and would add the task of procuring an operator for the DRTS.

Mr. Garcia asked how many hours the consultant was expecting to put into the additional task work.  Mike Greenberg of BVA answered that they expect the process to require about 400 hours of consultant time.  And if, for some reason, the Authority does not complete the RFP process, BVA would only get paid for the work accomplished, and not the full contract amount.
Approved and authorized the Chair to sign the first amendment to Agreement #05-16, adding Task 9 – Procure an operator for Devlin Road Transfer Station – and increasing the contract amount by $52,783 for a total amount of $162,131.  ML-LG-GD-JT
D.
Public Hearing:  Purchasing Agent Ordinance Amendment

Experience has shown that sometimes waiting for one or two months in between Board meetings can be an issue, especially in items related to the landfill where staff feels immediate action is required to either make repairs or hire a consultant.  The increase to $50,000 is consistent with the County of Napa’s policy.

Chair Davis opened the public hearing at 8:45 a.m.  No public comment was made.  Chair Davis closed the public hearing at 8:45 a.m.

No Board of Director comments were made.

Authorized first reading and motion of intent to adopt an ordinance amending the authority of the Manager acting as Purchasing Agent to allow for the Purchasing Agent to enter into contracts not exceeding $50,000.  ML-JT-GD-LG.

The Authority Clerk read the title of the proposed purchasing agent ordinance.

Approved and authorized the development of said ordinance to be presented to the Board for adoption at the next regular meeting.  LG-JT-GD-ML

E.
Public Hearing:  2006/2007 Fiscal Year Budget

Chair Davis opened the public hearing at 8:47 a.m.  No public comment was made.  Chair Davis closed the public hearing at 8:47 a.m.

Mr. Cave noted that there is a change in the resolution.  The operating and maintenance budget should be $14,841,670.  The debt service amount should be $1,285,100.  The budget document is correct, but the resolution document is not.
Approved Authority Resolution #06-03 adopting the final fiscal year 2006/2007 recommended debt service and operations budgets as amended.  ML-JT-GD-LG
F.
Insurance

Staff is still working with two insurers right now, and neither has submitted their quotes.  Staff requests that the adoption of the fiscal year 2006/2007 insurance coverage be continued to the next Board of Directors meeting.  In the meantime, however, there is a probability that the current coverage will expire, as staff is expecting to cancel the July 13th meeting.  Staff, therefore, is asking for the authority to obtain temporary insurance coverage from the current insurance provider.

Authorized the Manager to obtain temporary insurance coverage until such time as staff presents the annual proposed insurance coverages.  LG-ML-GD-JT
G.
Monthly Financial Report
Pam Kindig went over the April and May 2006 financial and investment monthly reports.  No action taken.

7.
Facilities Business Items

A.
Oat Hill Quarry Appraisal (continued from May 4, 2006 regular meeting)

Since the June meeting, staff distributed copies of the full appraisal to all Board members as prepared by David Vargas.  Based on Mr. Vargas’s investigation and analysis, he came up with an estimated value of $7,675,000 for the two parcels.  If, however, the Oat Hill Master Plan (OHMP) gets adopted as currently proposed, the value of the two parcels could increase significantly to approximately $20 million.  Mr. Vargas gave the present value with a two year hold would at $17.5 million.
Mr. Garcia said that the OHMP is still a work in progress, and is in no way locked down.  There is one particular proposal that is being considered with twelve hundred units on it, but that is not to say that will happen.  It could be 500 units, or it could be developed as it is currently zoned, all of which would make a difference in what will be the ultimate value of the land.  Mr. Garcia asked why only the Napa County comparable values were used, and why not Hiddenbrooke or Vallejo; would that do anything to the value?
Mr. Vargas answered that the reason why those particular comparable sales were the most relevant is that there is really a big difference once you leave Napa County.  Primarily, developers that are building in the City of American Canyon (CAC) region are competing against Napa prices, as opposed to Vacaville or Fairfield.  Hiddenbrooke is a pretty well laid out place that has a very low density that might compare to the as is on the current residential piece, but the densities will change.
There has been some talk of a requirement in the OHMP for school and park developments.  But, as Authority legal counsel pointed out, the Authority is able to maintain ultimate discretion on the sale price; in all the processes that must be followed, there is nothing that requires the Authority to sell the land.  The Authority is required to negotiate with the schools and other public entities, but they are not required to sell to them.  Staff will bring back to the Board at the next meeting the list of public entities with which we are required to negotiate.
Mr. Vargas also pointed out that there is a real scarcity of development opportunities in Napa County, and they are considered relatively low risk compared to other counties that are more competitive.
Barry Christian, a resident of American Canyon, pointed out that if the landfill is considered to be close enough to the Oat Hill area by the CAC, and the Authority was to offer a Napa River park through the landfill, it might satisfy the OHMP’s park requirement, and give the Authority more value for the property.

Approved and accepted the Oat Hill Quarry appraisal.  JT-ML-GD-LG

B.
DRTS Quarterly Financial Report

Pam Kindig presented the Quarterly Financial Report of the Devlin Road Transfer Station.  The audit staff is making a commitment that by the December meeting, the quarterly audit reports will be done through June 2006.

Approved and accepted the Summary of Accountants’ Report on Applying Agreed-Upon Procedures for July 1, 2004 to December 31, 2004.  ML-JT-GD-LG

C.
Termination of Agreement #04-02

Value Engineering originally had installed the pad and the line to transmit the gas to the microturbine.  Shortly thereafter, PG&E came in and made changes to the electrical contractor’s scope of work, which prevented that contractor from proceeding.  The Authority, therefore, terminated that contract because the change order required additional payments in excess of what the Authority could legally do.  
Staff re-bid the electrical contract, but in the interim, Value Engineering came under a law suit with a labor union, and as a result, Value informed staff that, in order to continue, they would have to submit a change order that would significantly increase their costs, and that the Authority could not approve.  Value is, therefore, agreeing that they wish to terminate this agreement.  The remaining work consists of roofing to go over the microturbines and some stainless steel piping at the site.

Approved the termination of Authority Agreement #04-02 with Value Engineering to construct the Microturbine Landfill Gas to Energy Facilities – American Canyon Sanitary Landfill and Wastewater Treatment Plant.  JT-LG-GD-ML

D.
Request for Bids for Microturbine Project

Approved the revised plans and specifications for the Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority Landfill Gas and City of American Canyon Microturbine Facilities at the American Canyon Waste Water Treatment Plant Project, Authority Agreement #06-04, and authorized staff to advertise for bids and to set the date and time for the opening of the bids.  LG-ML-GD-JT
8.
Other Business Items

A.
Manager’s Report
At the last meeting, there was some discussion on the status of the Authority’s bonds.  Right now, at the end of this fiscal year, there will be about $7.8 million remaining on the principle of the 2004 revenue bond.  There is a pre-payment penalty that would occur prior to August 2009, and then the principle in 2009 will be approximately $5 million.

The landfill is closed.  Staff received the official letter from the State saying that it is in the 30-year post closure phase of regulation.

Staff is going back and taking a look at the pump sizes for the leachate transmission line.  There may have been a little too much friction loss, and the pumps were not able to move the material quite as quickly as it should.  Also, the Vallejo Sanitation and Flood Control District (VSFCD) has asked for a few additional items, mainly the sealing of the manholes to prevent possible odors, and coating some of the manholes to protect them from hydrogen sulfide gas.

The Authority settled with the Bay Area Air Quality Management District (BAAQMD) concerning past violations.  The agreement calls for the installation of some data collection equipment, and staff is in the process of acquiring and installing that equipment.  There is a deadline for the completion of this work, which staff is watching very closely to make sure the Authority is in compliance with the settlement agreement.

Authority staff and consultants have completed the plans and estimate of cost for the elevation and repair of the levees around the American Canyon Sanitary Landfill (ACSL), and has passed on that information to the State Lands Commission.  The cost has been divided up, per the State’s request, based upon what is on ACSL land and what is on State properties.  The next step will be to discuss with Fish & Game whether they have any input into the plan.  How the State wetland area gets tied into the rest of the wetlands will be an important conversation, whether to tie into the Napa River or go directly to the old Port of Oakland wetlands.  There already seems to be some circulation to the State wetlands pond at extreme high tides.  Staff will bring the plans back to the Board at the next meeting.
The Wastecon dates are September 19th through the 24th in Charlotte, NC.  If any Board members are interested, let staff know, and we’ll get them signed up.

No action taken.
B.
Reports from Jurisdictions
i.
Vallejo:  Staff expects to start the school district recycling program this fall.  All 26 schools will be participating.  The City partnered with Vallejo Garbage Service for Earth Day (April 22nd), and held an e-waste event with tire recycling.  There were 76 tons of e-waste, 800 tires, 215 fluorescent tubes, and 105 batteries.  The summer composting program is starting in partnership with VALCORE.  The State Waste Reduction Awards Program (WRAP) deadline was postponed, and is now set for August 31st.  The award goes to businesses and non-profits successful in implementing waste reduction programs.
ii.
Napa City:  The City had its annual two-day e-waste event, and an estimated 170 tons of e-waste was collected, with a little over 1,500 vehicles coming through.  The event also did about 20 tons the week before and the week after the event, so the total tonnage should be about 210 tons.  Composting classes are in progress, and about 40 households have signed up for the class this Saturday.  At the Home & Garden Show in Napa, the event did 17% diversion this year, which is an improvement over last year.  The City got its annual report numbers in: for 2003 they are right at 50%, and for 2004 they are at 51%.
iii. Napa County:  There was a household hazardous waste event in the up valley area over the Memorial Day weekend.  Even with the holiday, there were still 107 cars.  There is a large venue recycling grant that is being implementing right now, and the Upper Valley Waste Management Agency (UVWMA) is using the grant money for purchasing tools and materials for the four participating venues:  the County Expo, COPIA, the CIA, and the Calistoga Fairgrounds.  For this year’s Cinco de Mayo celebration, the event had some real success.  Most of the recyclable materials ended up by the appropriate containers, if not actually inside them.
iv. American Canyon:  In May, the Canyon Oaks Elementary Schools visit the Materials Diversion Facility (MDF), the waste water treatment plant and the water treatment plant.  The City participated in the e-waste event in Napa for one of the days.  The composting class is this Saturday.  The City is working on doing some event recycling.  For example, this year for the first time there will be Fourth of July recycling.
No action taken.
C.
Board of Directors' Comments
None.
D.
Future Agenda Items
None.
9.
CLOSED SESSION

None.
10.
Adjournment
Meeting adjourned at 9:52 a.m.
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	ATTEST: Jill Pahl, Secretary of the Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority


KEY

Vote:  GD = Gerald Davis; LG = Leon Garcia; ML = Mark Luce; JT = Jill Techel

The maker of the motion and second are reflected respectively in the order of the recorded vote.

Notations under Vote:  N = No; X = Excused; A = Abstain; AB = Absent





